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Audit progress

Purpose of this report

This report provides the Governance Committee with an update on progress in delivering our responsibilities as your external auditors and also includes, at Section 2, for your information, 
a summary of recent national reports and publications.  

Progress update 

We are currently planning to deliver this audit by the 30th September 2021 and will issue our audit strategy memorandum in July 2021 setting out the risks, timescales and audit approach. 
Our indicative financial reporting risks are set out in the table below
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Risk Risk rating 2019/20

1 Management override of controls Significant risk (no change)

2 Net defined benefit liability valuation Significant risk (no change)

3 Valuation of land & buildings Significant risk (no change)

4 Covid-19 Grants Recognition New for 2020/21
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Indicative audit risks

# Description

1 Management override of controls 

This is a mandatory significant risk on all audits due to the unpredictable way in which such override could occur. Management at various levels within an organisation are in a 
unique position to perpetrate fraud because of their ability to manipulate accounting records and prepare fraudulent financial statements by overriding controls that otherwise appear 
to be operating effectively. Due to the unpredictable way in which such override could occur there is a risk of material misstatement due to fraud on all audits

2 Net defined benefit liability valuation

The defined benefit liability relating to the Local Government pension scheme represents a significant balance on the Council’s balance sheet.  The Council uses an actuary to 
provide an annual valuation of these liabilities in line with the requirements of IAS 19 Employee Benefits. Due to the high degree of estimation uncertainty associated with this 
valuation, we have determined there is a significant risk in this area.

3 Property Valuations

Property related assets are a significant balance on the council’s balance sheet.  The valuation of these properties is complex and is subject to a number of management 
assumptions and judgements. During 2020/21, RICS established a Material Valuation Uncertainty Leaders Forum (UK) to consider the pandemic and its impact on financial 
reporting. The forum recommends that material valuation uncertainty declarations may not be required for all properties, except those in retail and leisure sectors, subject to valuer 
discretion for individual cases. Due to the high degree of estimation uncertainty associated in property valuations, we have determined there is a significant risk in this area. 

4 Covid-19 Grants recognition

Over March and April 2020, the government provided £3.2 billion of emergency grant funding and over £5 billion of cashflow support to support local authorities through COVID-19. 
Throughout 2020/21, the Government has continued to provide substantial sums of financial support to local authorities. Management have had to exercise a level of judgement in 
relation to these specific COVID-19 grants, including:

• the extent to which the Council is acting as an agent or principal and therefore whether to account for the grant income on a gross or net basis; and

• whether conditions associated with the grants have been met at the reporting date.

Overall therefore, we believe there is a significant audit risk relating to the completeness and accuracy of Covid-19 grant income in the 2020/21 financial statements.
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National Publications

Publication/update Key points

Chartered Institute of Public Finance and Accountabi lity (CIPFA)

1.
CIPFA Bulletin 09: Closure of the 2020-21 Financial  
Statements, 30 April 2021

This bulletin provides guidance for local government bodies on a range of issues that may need to considered as 
part of their 2020-21 accounts preparation.

Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Governme nt (MHCLG)

2.
MHCLG - Methodology for allocating £15 million to 
local bodies and review of Appointing Person 
regulations, 20 April 2021

£15 million in additional funding in 2021/22 towards external audit fees. Consultation on amending the timescale 
for setting fee scales.

3.
MHCLG - Local authority financial reporting and 
external audit: Spring update, 19 May 2021

A new regulator, the Audit, Reporting and Governance Authority (ARGA), to replace the FRC, preferred system 
leader.  Public Sector Audit Appointments (PSAA) role to continue into next national procurement.

National Audit Office (NAO)

4.
Timeliness of local auditor reporting in England, 
2020 

The report is based on published data, the views of local authority finance directors, key stakeholders in the audit 
landscape, and audit firms.

5. Public service pensions
This report outlines how the public service pensions landscape has changed since the Hutton Review and 
highlights key challenges for the future.

6. NAO Updated Guidance for Auditors, April 2021
Revised guidance for VFM arrangements work under the new Code of Audit Practice, including extended 
deadlines, and updated guidance on consideration of going concern in the public sector context.

7.
NAO Report – Initial learning from the government’s 
response to the COVID-19 pandemic, May 2021

Latest NAO report on learning from the government response to the pandemic.
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NATIONAL PUBLICATIONS
CIPFA

1. CIPFA Bulletin 09: Closure of the 2020-21 Financ ial Statements, 30 April 2021

Auditors will wish to be aware that CIPFA have published Bulletin 09: Closure of the 2020-21 Financial Statements. This bulletin provides guidance for local government bodies on a range 
of issues that may need to be considered as part of their 2020-21 accounts preparation. 

Hot topics include accounting for grant funding in the pandemic, accounting for dedicated schools grant deficits and accounting for collection fund surpluses and deficits in 2020/21.

https://www.cipfa.org/policy-and-guidance/cipfa-bulletins/cipfa-bulletin-09-closure-of-the-202021-financial-statements
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NATIONAL PUBLICATIONS
MHCLG

2. MHCLG - Methodology for allocating £15 million to  local bodies and review of Appointing Person regul ations, 20 April 2021

The Ministry of Housing, Communities & Local Government (MHCLG) announced as part of its response to the Redmond Review, that it would provide £15 million in additional funding in 
2021/22 towards external audit fees and the development of the proposed new standardised statement of service information and costs. The department has now launched a short, four-
week consultation, seeking views on the on the methodology for allocating these funds to local bodies.
https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/consultation-on-allocation-of-15-million-to-local-bodies-for-audit/redmond-review-response-changes-to-the-audit-fees-methodology-for-
allocating-15-million-to-local-bodies

Running alongside this, the department has also launched a separate six-week consultation on the implementation of changes to the fee setting process for principal bodies set out in the 
Local Audit (Appointing Person) Regulations 2015. The consultation primarily seeks views on amending the timescale for setting fee scales, enabling the appointing person to consult on 
and approve a standardised additional fee, and for such payments to be made in year rather than at the completion of the audit.
https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/amendments-to-local-audit-fee-setting-arrangements
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NATIONAL PUBLICATIONS
MHCLG

3. MHCLG - Local authority financial reporting and e xternal audit: Spring update, 19 May 2021

In December 2020, MHCLG delivered its response to the Redmond Review. This report details the actions already taken to implement the Redmond Review recommendations, and also 
sets out the government’s thinking on the recommendations relating to systems leadership.

In March 2021 the government published a White Paper setting out its plans to reform corporate audit, reporting and governance. The White Paper set out details of how the government 
proposes to establish a new regulator, the Audit, Reporting and Governance Authority (ARGA), to replace the FRC. It also set out government plans to create a new audit profession that is 
distinct from the accountancy profession, and to encourage competition in the market for audit of large listed companies. We have looked at options for local audit in the context of these 
wider reforms.

In this context, it is our view that ARGA, the new regulator being established to replace the FRC, would be best placed to take on the local audit system leader role.

The Department welcomes the changes made in the latest Code of Audit Practice in relation to VFM reporting. Until recently, the Code required auditors to give a binary opinion on whether 
the proper arrangements were in place. However, this was revised in the recent update to the Code, which now requires auditors to provide a narrative statement on the arrangements in 
place. The department welcomes this change, as it is our view that the binary value for money judgement required under the previous Code did not provide sufficient information for 
taxpayers or local bodies, particularly in a context where the complexity and commercialisation of local authority finances has increased. The new value for money requirements in the 
updated Code including a new commentary on governance, arrangements for achieving financial sustainability, and improving economy, efficiency and effectiveness - should help to 
address this.

MHCLG has confirmed that PSAA is the organisation best placed to act as the appointing body, including overseeing the next procurement of audit contracts. There is a balance to be 
struck between cost and quality. Historically, there were concerns that fees were too high and it was right that real savings were delivered for the taxpayer following the abolition of the 
Audit Commission. However, the context has changed since 2014, including the structure of the market, plus new obligations and the complexity of the work. It is striking that local audit 
scale fees reduced by 40% between 2014/15 and 2018/19, while central government and FTSE100 fees have increased by 20%. We have been working closely with PSAA in recent 
months to develop our plans for allowing greater flexibility to reflect additional costs in audit fees, and are allocating £15m to local bodies to help with this and the additional requirements 
associated with implementing Redmond’s recommendations.

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/local-authority-financial-reporting-and-external-audit-spring-update/local-authority-financial-reporting-and-external-audit-spring-update



10 June 2021 11

NATIONAL PUBLICATIONS
National Audit Office

4. NAO Report – Timeliness of local auditor reportin g in England, 2020 

On 16 March, the NAO published its report Timeliness of local auditor reporting on local government in England, 2020. Since 2015, the Comptroller and Auditor General (C&AG) has been 
responsible for setting the standards for local public audit in England, through maintaining a Code of Audit Practice and issuing associated guidance to local auditors. This report sets out 
the: 

• roles and responsibilities of local auditors and national bodies to the local audit framework in England; and 

• facts relating to the decline in the timeliness of delivering audit opinions on local government in England and the main factors contributing to that decline in timeliness. 

The report is based on published data, the views of local authority finance directors, key stakeholders in the audit landscape, and audit firms. The report also considers the impact on 
central government. Given the increasing financial challenge and service pressures on local authorities since 2010, local councils need strong arrangements to manage finances and 
secure value for money. 

The report concludes that the position for 2019/20, with 55% of local authorities failing to publish audited accounts by 30 November, is concerning, given the important part that external 
audit plays in assurance over taxpayers’ money both centrally and locally.  

Since the NAO reported on local authority governance and audit in 2019, and despite efforts by the various organisations involved in the local audit system and by the Ministry of Housing, 
Communities and Local Government, the report concludes that the situation has worsened. The increase in late audit opinions, concerns about audit quality and doubts over audit firms’ 
willingness to continue to audit local authorities all highlight that the situation needs urgent attention, which will require co-operation and collaboration by all bodies involved in the local 
audit system, together with clear leadership from government. 

https://www.nao.org.uk/report/timeliness-of-local-a uditor-reporting-on-local-government-in-england-202 0/?slide=1
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NATIONAL PUBLICATIONS
National Audit Office

5. NAO Report – public service pensions, March 2021

As an employer, the government provides public service employees with access to occupational pension schemes. As at 31 March 2020, there were more than 8 million members of four of 
the largest public service pension schemes (the armed forces, civil service, NHS and teachers’ pension schemes), of which 2.8 million were retired and receiving pension benefits and 5.2 
million were either current or former employees. Around 25% of pensioners and 16% of the working-age population are members of a public service pension scheme.

In general, public service pensions have become more expensive over time as the number of people receiving them has increased, owing to more members entering retirement and living 
longer. This trend applies across public and private pensions and is consistent with international experience. In 2010 the government established the Independent Public Service Pensions 
Commission, chaired by Lord Hutton (the Hutton Review) to undertake a fundamental structural review of public service pensions. Following the Hutton Review final report in March 2011, 
and a period of negotiations with trade unions representing public service employees, the government introduced reforms intended to manage the future costs of providing pensions.

Public service pensions are a notable benefit to public servants. HM Treasury focuses on the affordability of these pensions and who pays for them. The total costs of providing pensions 
have been increasing over time, reflecting increasing numbers of pensioners. The government’s pension reforms over recent years have contained the rise in future taxpayer costs by 
making pensions less generous and by increasing contributions from employees. However, taxpayer funding has increased and it will take decades for the full effects of the 2011/2015 
reforms to be seen in the government’s affordability measure. The balance of taxpayer funding has shifted from central payments by HM Treasury to employer contributions by departments 
and organisations to ensure that employers bear the consequences of their employment decisions.

However, HM Treasury needs to monitor more than just affordability. Government’s approach to protecting those nearest retirement has been ruled unlawful and will cost time and money 
to resolve. The government’s reforms also take no account of pensions as a recruitment and retention tool, with pensions continuing to be relatively inflexible; the only real choice for most 
employees is to stay in the scheme or opt out altogether.

https://www.nao.org.uk/report/public-service-pensio ns/
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NATIONAL PUBLICATIONS
National Audit Office

6. NAO Updated Guidance for Auditors, April 2021

In April 2021, the Comptroller and Auditor General (C&AG) approved and published updated auditor guidance:

Auditor Guidance Note 03 (AGN 03) - Auditors’ Work o n Value for Money Arrangements. This has been updated to enable auditors to give their opinion on the financial statements if 
they have not yet completed all their VFM arrangements work (where there is no material impact on the opinion), including the approach to reporting any further issues if necessary by 
exception when auditors issue their certificate. The AGN also introduced revised deadlines for the Auditor’s Annual Report, which includes the new commentary on VFM arrangements, of 
up to 3 months after issuing the audit opinion.

Auditor Guidance Note 07 (AGN 07) – Auditor Reportin g. This was updated to bring it into line with AGN 03 as above. 

Supplementary Guidance Note 01 (SGN 01) - Going Conc ern – Auditors’ responsibilities for local public bo dies. The SGN focus is primarily on Practice Note (PN) 10: Audit of 
financial statements and regularity of public sector bodies in the United Kingdom, (Revised 2020), setting an expectation that auditors will follow the approach it sets out. This recognises 
that going concern in the public sector context includes the concept of the ‘continued provision of services’ and the legislative basis for public services, which means that the circumstances 
that will give rise to a material uncertainty in going concern are relatively limited and rare, and would normally require legislative changes.  This view is also reflected in the CIPFA Code, 
which recognises that the financial statements are prepared on a going concern basis.

The NAO guidance does, however, highlight the wider issue of financial sustainability and funding for public services. Management will still need to undertake a going concern assessment, 
and disclose an appropriate narrative within its financial statements in relation to the impact of the pandemic and pressures on funding, and disclose any potential material uncertainties 
should they exist.  

All of the NAO auditor guidance is publicly available at this link: https://www.nao.org.uk/code-audit-practice/guidance-and-information-for-auditors/
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NATIONAL PUBLICATIONS
National Audit Office

7. NAO Report – Initial learning from the government’s response to the COVID-19 pandemic, May 2021

The NAO has recently published its Initial learning from the government’s response to the COVID-19 pandemic report, which is part of a programme of work the NAO is undertaking to 
support Parliament in its scrutiny of government’s response to COVID-19. The report finds that the COVID-19 pandemic has stress-tested the government’s ability to deal with unforeseen 
events and potential shocks. Government has often acted at unprecedented speed to respond to a virus which has caused dramatic disruption to people’s lives, public service provision 
and society as a whole. Government had to continue to deliver essential public services, while reprioritising resources to deliver its response to the COVID-19 pandemic and supporting 
staff to work from home. In its response, government has had to streamline decision-making, work across departments and public bodies and use a range of delivery structures.

Departments will need to reflect on the lessons learned to ensure that they capitalise on the benefits and opportunities these new ways of working have brought.

This report draws out learning from the reports that we have published to date, as well as other work we have published that covered the COVID-19 pandemic. It sets out this learning 
across six themes:

• risk management;

• transparency and public trust;

• data and evidence;

• coordination and delivery models;

• supporting and protecting people; and

• financial and workforce pressures.

The NAO will continue to draw out learning from the government’s response to the pandemic from our future work.

The full report is available from the NAO website. https://www.nao.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/Initial-learning-from-the-governments-response-to-the-COVID-19-pandemic.pdf



Mazars

Mazars is an internationally integrated partnership, specialising in audit, accountancy, advisory, tax 
and legal services*. Operating in over 90 countries and territories around the world, we draw on the 
expertise of 40,400 professionals – 24,400 in Mazars’ integrated partnership and 16,000 via the 
Mazars North America Alliance – to assist clients of all sizes at every stage in their development.

*where permitted under applicable country laws.

www.mazars.com

Key Audit Partner: Mark Surridge 

Email:  mark.surridge@mazars.co.uk

LinkedIn:
www.linkedin.com/company/Mazars

Twitter:
www.twitter.com/MazarsGroup
Facebook:
www.facebook.com/MazarsGroup

Instagram:
www.instagram.com/MazarsGroup

WeChat:
ID: Mazars

Contact Follow us:

Manager: Rob Walker 

Email:  rob.walker@mazars.co.uk


